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Swaffham Town Council

Minutes of the on-line virtual Human Resources & Governance Committee held on Friday 12th June 2020 at 10.00 am using the link https://us02web.zoom.us/u/keDg2F1trZ
(This meeting had been postponed from 9th June due to technical issues)
Cllr Members Present:
Cllr W Bensley (In the Chair) 
Mr G Edwards, Mr C Houghton, Mrs J Skinner
Observing:


Cllr I Pilcher, Cllr P Darby, Cllr S Matthews

Town Clerk: 
Mr R Bishop
Minute Taker:
Mrs C Payne
1. Apologies and reasons for absence.

Cllr. Judy Anscombe.  Cllr Anscombe had only been appointed as Deputy Mayor and a member of this committee earlier that week and was unavailable to attend.
2. Declarations of Interest.

None received.
3. To agree the minutes of 5th May 2020. 

The minutes were agreed and signed as a true record by the chairman.
4. Outstanding Actions agreed at previous meetings

The Clerk informed those present that the ransomware breach on 22nd April was caused by a virus.  The final report will be circulated to all members.  An upgrade of the system is a recommendation.
Working from Home – phased return to the Town Hall. The Clerk had circulated a discussion document which he hoped had been useful.  This will be circulated to all councillors.

All other actions are in progress or on a future agenda.

5. Health and Safety Update
A virtual meeting would be taking place with Stuart Cooke, ES&ES, the Town Clerk and Deputy Town Clerk.  There are still aspects to consider on returning to work in the office and also the market.
Admission to Meetings Act Public Bodies) 1960:

CONFIDENTIAL BUSINESS following the exclusion of the Public and Press:

6. Late or Urgent Matters at the Chairman’s Discretion
Cllr. I Pilcher requested to address the committee on item 11 on the agenda.  Cllr. Pilcher reported that he had been in communication with the Clerk regarding the financial implications and said he would support all quantifiable expenses.  Specific allowances are allowed for employees working from home and the council should support these allowances.  Cllr. Pilcher said the same was similar for councillors and expenses could be claimed.  It was agreed this would be discussed later at item 11.
It was agreed to discuss further at item 11.
7. To receive notes or report of the staff meetings in Lockdown
The Town Clerk said that weekly staff meetings are taking place but all notes of these had not been circulated to councillors to date.  The Clerk is investigating ways of sharing confidential files.  The Clerk said that the perception from councillors that staff are working less was not the case and all challenges or difficulties had been dealt with by all staff in an efficient manner.  The wellbeing of staff is paramount.
8. Timesheet Analysis summary, including updates on staff illness/absence records
The Clerk reported zero sickness.  A part-time member of the outside staff had returned to work and a review would take place in September.  Cllr. Edwards and Cllr. Bensley had both seen this particular member of staff working well.  Cllr. Edwards asked if there was anything untoward involving other staff members.  The Clerk said a return to work interview had been undertaken with himself and the Works Manager and if there were any issues these would have been addressed.  The Works Manager had spoken to other staff members in the team and there are no issues to report.
9. To receive and consider review of TOIL/Flexitime Procedures

The Clerk gave TOIL numbers for all staff.  The Clerk had accrued 42.25 hours.  Cllr. Skinner asked if it was possible for the Clerk to take his TOIL soon.  The Clerk explained that the Coronavirus crisis had been the reason for accruing TOIL, and we are still in a crisis situation with new tasks added to his workload.  Delegation had been difficult, but this is improving.  The addition of extra meetings had added to the workload, 27 virtual meetings in 19 working days.  The Clerk said this number should be halved for the following month.  The Clerk stated that taking the TOIL should be in less busy times.


The Clerk felt a compromise could be considered as the current rule of taking TOIL within the month was too rigid.  Under these and any exceptional circumstances possibly a 3-month timescale would be more appropriate and if staff are unable to take TOIL within this timescale then TOIL could be paid.  The Clerk advised that the overtime budget used in the previous financial year was less than 20%.


The Chairman felt that the council had a duty of care for their employees and taking the time off would be better for staff.


The Clerk pointed out that the rest of the staff were within the TOIL Policy, it was only his own situation that was causing the concern.

It was reiterated, as agreed at the previous meeting to review the TOIL policy once normal working practises had been resumed.

10. To receive and consider Annual Leave requests from various members of staff
The Town Clerk said that following the decision at the last meeting allowing no flexibility with annual leave he had received a number of requests from staff to make changes to their annual leave.  It was suggested that this should be dealt with by the Town Clerk as it is not normal procedure to bring these requests to an HR meeting.  The Town Clerk outlined the requests and shared the letters from staff.  One member felt the decision taken at the previous meeting should be adhered to, if holiday is booked during lockdown then it should be taken.  Another stated that it was difficult to ascertain how long the lockdown would last and the decision taken was to try and avoid problems later in the year.
The Clerk said this was a problem for some staff as foreign holidays were being cancelled and other staff had restrictions as to when leave could be taken.  He felt that this could be managed on a person by person basis. A full and frank discission took place.  The Chairman proposed that the management of annual leave be returned to the Clerk.  Two councillors in favour and one voted against with one abstention.
It was agreed that the Town Clerk will deal with annual leave requests.

11. To receive and consider Home Working Allowance & reimbursement of other expenses.
The Clerk reported that HMRC allow working from home allowances of £26 per month and pro rata for part time staff.  This allowance is to cover office space, lighting, and heating.  Other expenses for paper, ink etc. should be claimed as out of pocket expenses.
One member felt that staff were saving money in not having to travel to work and this could be offset against these expenses.  The Clerk pointed out that this had no relevance to the allowance, the Town Council do not pay travel expenses for staff travelling to work, therefore any saving is not with the Council, as staff time commences at the Town Hall entrance.
It was stated that these allowances are decreed by the Government and it would be improper to not pay them.  The Chairman proposed a vote be taken on whether the allowance should be paid.  One member agreed in principal but thought it should be referred to the Finance committee for their consideration.  The Clerk said the next Finance Committee meeting was not until July.  

Cllr. Bensley asked councillors to vote on whether this payment should be made, three councillors voted in favour and one against (but not in principle).

It was therefore agreed that the payments be made.

12. To receive and consider discussion doc phased ‘back to the Town Hall office’.
The document had been circulated and staff had made comments.  There was concerned about the reception area and a need to make it safe for public to enter.  Other suggestions were to re-align the office and to re-locate some members of staff to accommodate social distancing.
One member stated that the discussion for the distancing to be reduced to 1 metre would make the return easier and should we wait for this implementation. Another member felt that working from home was working well and there should not be a great urgency to get back to the office.  As far as he was concerned it did not matter where the Clerk or Deputy Clerk were based. It was asked if an option would be to use the first floor.   The Clerk said this could be an option.

The Clerk said the document will be a working document and adjusted as per government guidelines and council recommendations.
It was agreed to update the document and work towards the target dates outlined.

13. To receive and consider report from Town Clerk in respect of on-going HR Advice.
The Clerk reported on the advice sought regarding concern over the disruption of his and the Deputy Clerks working practises and the personal criticism they had received.  It was clarified by the Clerk that the advice that was being sought was for the Town Council as an employer, not for any employee as an individual. The Chairman and the Mayor were aware of the advice being taken and were supportive of the current stance to protect the Council as the employer.
14. To agree date for next meeting and items for a future agenda: 
Monday, 3rd August 2020, 12noon
Meeting closed at 12.30pm 




          _____________Chairman

Initials: _____     


